June 7, 2001

The President 

The White House

Washington, D.C. 20500

Dear Mr. President:


I am deeply concerned that the government of Israel is refusing to allow 160 American citizens to return to the United States.  This is a patently unacceptable violation of international law.  I urge you to demand that these Americans be permitted to return to the United States immediately.  

As you are aware, the State Department reports that at least 100 American citizens who hold Palestinian identification cards were barred from boarding aircraft at Ben-Gurion International Airport bound for the United States.  While it is my understanding that Israel has stated security concerns for these delays, I would note that I have not heard of any American citizens other than those of Arab, more specifically Palestinian, descent having difficulty leaving Israel.  This selective targeting of specific American citizens is inexcusable.  The violation of any group of American citizens’ rights is an affront to all Americans.

As an elective representative of metropolitan Detroit, home of more than 220,000 Americans of Arab descent, I have heard first hand of the harassment they have experienced when traveling through Israel to visit their families and loved ones.  Many are deeply concerned about the safety of their family members, some of whom are American citizens or carry American passports.  Due to the ongoing conflict in the region, I urge you to take all steps necessary to insure that all Americans attempting to seek safety in the United States by leaving Israel, the West Bank, or Gaza are treated fairly and are not subject to harassment due to their ethnicity. 

Mr. President, I know you share a deep concern over protecting the rights of United States citizens traveling overseas.  Accordingly, I request your immediate assistance in ending the unjust detention of 160 Americans in Israel.  I thank you in advance.

With every good wish,





Sincerely yours,





John D. Dingell





Member of Congress 

